

February 5, 2016

President Barack Obama The White House 1600 Pennsylvania Avenue NW Washington, DC 20500

Dear President Obama:

The ongoing outbreak of the Zika virus requires an urgent and aggressive response from the United States. We are writing to urge you to develop a coordinated interagency response plan to address the spread of the Zika virus both at home and abroad, and protect pregnant women and children. We also recognize that much is still unknown about the Zika virus, and therefore urge you to consider the potential impact the Zika virus will have on the funding needs of the Emerging Pandemic Threats (EPT) Program at the U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID), the Division of Vector-Borne Diseases at the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) Agricultural Research Services Mosquito and Fly Research Unit, and other key programs in Fiscal Year (FY)17. We believe that a well-coordinated interagency response plan, coupled with strong investments in our research and response programs, is critical to addressing the Zika virus.

The Zika virus is transmitted via bites from the same kind of mosquitoes that carry dengue fever, chikungunya, and yellow fever. For most, the symptoms of Zika are mild, but when pregnant women become infected there is early evidence its effects can be devastating. Zika has been linked to microcephaly in developing fetuses, which can lead to below-average head size, developmental difficulties, and brain damage. Scientists are also evaluating a possible link between the Zika virus and Guillain-Barré Syndrome, a rare condition that can cause muscle weakness and paralysis. These potential impacts have spurred the World Health Organization to declare the rise in Zika-linked birth defects and neurological conditions a Public Health Emergency of International Concern.

In the Americas, it is anticipated that the outbreak could infect up to 4 million people. Because Zika is carried by low-moisture dwelling mosquitos, local transmission is predicted to spread to all countries and territories where the *Aedes aegypti* is found, including the United States. There is a critical and urgent need for a robust and coordinated response at all levels of government, and it is necessary to enhance efforts to control outbreaks, counter the spread of the disease, and ultimately reduce the potential for outbreaks in the United States.

Investing in the effort to combat the Zika virus abroad is one of the most important things we can do to prevent widespread transmission of the virus at home. The USAID's EPT Program helps developing countries prevent, detect, and control the outbreak of infectious diseases. The program has been able to successfully use the technical expertise of the CDC in African, Asian,

and Latin American countries to combat infectious diseases like Zika. CDC's National Center for Emerging and Zoonotic Infectious Diseases (NCEZID) further works to protect against the spread of diseases like the Zika virus both at home and abroad, while USDA's Agricultural Research Services Mosquito and Fly Research Unit also plays a critical role in developing better means of mosquito detection, monitoring, and control.

We urge you to take the Zika virus into consideration as you coordinate and allocate resources in the Consolidated Appropriations Act for FY16 and move forward with your upcoming FY17 budget request or subsequent amendments.

At this time, it is also critically important that we take additional steps to respond to the ongoing outbreak and work to prevent additional cases of Zika from occurring in the United States. To meet this challenge we urge you to:

- Develop a coordinated interagency response plan to address the Zika virus both at home and abroad;
- Direct USAID and the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) to identify key gaps in the international and country-level response in order to best inform our response plan and disseminate, where appropriate, at border crossings and airports;
- Ensure that federal agencies work with state and local partners to develop a cohesive national strategy for the monitoring, identification, and reporting of domestic Zika infections;
- Direct HHS and the Department of Homeland Security to develop educational materials to inform travelers regarding the risk of Zika virus exposure;
- Ramp up research efforts, including at the National Institutes of Health, to better
 understand the link between the Zika virus, microcephaly, Guillain-Barré Syndrome,
 and other public health impacts and accelerate rapid diagnostic and vaccine
 development; and,
- Encourage federal agencies to coordinate, collaborate, or share information with their international counterparts.

By taking action now, we can make significant progress toward mitigating the impact of the Zika virus abroad and reduce the potential for Zika virus outbreaks in the United States. Thank you for your consideration of this request.

Sincerely,

HAYRRY REID

United States Senator

Nevada

RICHARD J. DURBIN

United States Senator

Illinois

CHARLES E. SCHUMER
United States Senator

PATTY MURRAY United States Senator Washington

BARBARA A. MIKULSKI
United States Senator

BENJAMIN L. CARDIN United States Senator Maryland

THOMAS R. CARPER United States Senator Delaware

New York

Maryland

ELIZABETH WARREN United States Senator Massachusetts

MARK R. WARNER United States Senator Virginia EDWARD J. MARKEY United States Senator Massachusetts

PATRICK J. LEAHY United States Senator Vermont DIANNE FEINSTEIN United States Senator California

BARBARA BOXER United States Senator California

RON WYDEN
United States Senator
Oregon

JACK REED United States Senator Rhode Island DEBBIE STABENOW United States Senator Michigan

MARIA CANTWELL United States Senator

Washington

NELL ROBERT MENENDEZ
nator United States Senator
New Jersey

BERNARD SANDERS United States Senator Vermont

Buf Sander

SHERROD BROWN United States Senator Ohio

ROBERT P. CASEY, JR.

United States Senator Pennsylvania CLAIRE MCCASKILL United States Senator Missouri

AMY KLOBUCHAR United States Senator Minnesota

TOM UDALL United States Senator New Mexico SHELDON WHITEHOUSE United States Senator Rhode Island

JEFFREY A. MERKLI United States Senator Oregon MICHAEL F. BENNET
United States Senator
Colorado

AL FRANKEN United States Senator Minnesota

RICHARD BLUMENTHAL United States Senator Connecticut

TAMMY BALDWIN United States Senator Wisconsin

MAZIEK. HIRONO United States Senator Hawaii KIRSTEN GILLIBRAND
United States Senator
New York

CHRISTOPHER A. COONS United States Senator

Delaware

BRIAN SCHATZ United States Senator

Hawaii

CHRISTOPHER MURPHY

United States Senator

Connecticut

ANGUS S. KING, JR. United States Senator

Maine

Jn/Li
TIM KAINE

United States Senator Virginia

CORY A. BOOKER United States Senator New Jersey

JON TESTER United States Senator Montana

Mauchung

JOE MANCHIN United States Senator West Virginia

Bill Nelson

BILL NELSON United States Senator Florida

JOE DONNELLY United States Senator Indiana MARTIN HEINRICH United States Senator New Mexico

United States Senator

New Hampshire

HEIDI HEITKAMP United States Senator North Dakota

GARY C. PETERS United States Senator Michigan